Petition No. 585

AT&T Wireless PCS, Inc.

Middletown, Connecticut

Staff Report

October 23, 2002

On October 22, 2002, Connecticut Siting Council (Council) member Gerald Heffernan and Fred Cunliffe of Council staff met AT&T Wireless PCS, Inc. (AT&T) representatives Christopher Fisher, Joseph Falivene, and Chris DeGeeter for an inspection of an antenna installation on the unit #1 stack of the Middletown Electric Generating facility owned by NRG located at 1866 River Road, Middletown. AT&T proposes to modify the stack and roof of the boiler room building for telecommunications use and is petitioning the Council for a declaratory ruling that no Certificate of Environmental Compatibility and Public Need (Certificate) would be required for the proposed modification.

AT&T proposes to attach a total of six panel antennas on the parapet of the boiler room roof.  AT&T proposes to install the antennas at a centerline radiation at 262 feet above ground level mounted on the catwalk of the stack. AT&T would install power and communications cabinets on a 7-foot by 14-foot steel frame on the northwest corner of the boiler room roof.  

The proposed site is an electric generating facility located in a remote area of Middletown along the Connecticut River.  In Sprint's Petition No. 571, the Department of Environmental Protection commented that bald eagles use trees on the shores of the Connecticut River for perching and feeding from December to March and construction could disrupt eagle. 

The cumulative worst case power density for the proposed telecommunications operations at the site (including Sprint's antennas) has been calculated to be approximately .05% of the applicable ANSI standard for uncontrolled environments.

AT&T contends that the proposed modification would not adversely affect the environment or ecology; would have no impact on scenic, historic, or recreational values; and therefore, would not require a Certificate.

Council staff recommends that installation of AT&T's antennas and equipment not take place between the months of December and March as not to disturb bald eagles that are perching and feeding along the Connecticut River.
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